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Daphnee Souvenir was 15 when the deteriorating political climate of Haiti 
forced her to leave, and she landed in the big city of New York.  She attended 
college, received her certification as a Medical Assistant, and landed her first 
job as a Medical Secretary. Her bright smile and soft Caribbean accent made 
her a favorite with hospital staff and patients alike. Daphnee realized the 
affection was mutual, and she wanted to be closer to patients at the bedside. 
She got her bachelor’s degree in nursing in 2004 and found her home at 
Brigham and Women’s Hospital in Boston, Massachusetts. “I’ve been a nurse 
for 16.5 years. As a clinical nurse in charge, I support nurses and patient care 
assistants on a 15-bed medicine unit.” When the pandemic hit, procedures 
changed dramatically. “Prior to the pandemic, we never wore masks unless 
patients had flu or tuberculosis. Now when caring for COVID patients, we 
had to wear properly sealed N-95 masks, goggles, gloves, and extra gowns.” 

Even with all the protections, some nurses tested positive for COVID-19.  
“We didn’t know if they contracted the disease at the hospital or at home. 
It took a toll because you would be working one day and the next day 
discover someone had COVID. There was always the anxiety of exposure.” 
Her hospital decided to rotate medicine teams into the COVID units for 3 
months at a time to provide stability for staff and eliminate fatigue. All units 
within the hospital rotated staff to care for the COVID-19 positive patients 
and it was my unit’s turn because of our experience with co-morbid-ity. Many 
COVID patients had other comorbidities like high blood pressure, end-stage 
renal disease, etc., which Daphnee’s medicine unit cares for on a regular basis. 
The stress of being in a COVID unit and worrying about contracting the 
virus was high, but there was another element that rocked Daphnee’s unit to 
the core.

“What shook me up during COVID was George Floyd.” Daphnee recalls 
the tragic murder of Mr. Floyd and the escalation of the Black Lives Matter 
movement. 

Around that time, there was a patient on the unit who requested a different 
nurse because the nurse was Black. “It was sad to see. You’re caring for a 
patient and they don’t trust you based on your skin color. The patient wanted 
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to see the charge nurse – me – and I ended up being the patient’s nurse for a 
few hours. It was heart-wrenching, but at the end of the day, it didn’t stop me 
from providing care. That’s why I became a nurse - to take care of people.”

Daphnee says she felt comfortable telling the patient that such behavior 
wouldn’t be tolerated because she had received support from her nursing 
director in similar situations in the past. 

She felt fortunate to work with a nursing director who was supportive of all 
staff members and intolerant of discrimination. 

She remembers the director calling staff into a meeting and saying very 
clearly that the Brigham is a diverse organization, and this behavior will 
not be tolerated. “If someone came in and said, ‘I don’t like this nurse, give 
me another nurse,’ we said, ‘No, this is your nurse, Daphnee said..’ I want 
colleagues to know they can come to me. It feels great because they know 
they can trust me. Our goal is to take care of the patient. I’m able to be the 
professional and not let hatred or racism stop me from doing that job.”

Daphnee hasn’t let the perceptions of others affect her personal life, either. 
When her marriage ended after 16 years and two beautiful daughters, 
Daphnee realized she was attracted to women. “I was 36 and unhappy. I knew 
it would mean a big change in my life as a Haitian because some West Indian 
people aren’t familiar with the gay lifestyle and don’t accept it. It may be why 
it took me so long to find my truth.” 

When her adult daughter came out as bisexual, Daphnee said some people 
blamed her. “I had to tell them, it’s not contagious.” Twelve years ago, 
Daphnee met the woman who eventually became her wife. They’ve been 
married six years and have an energetic 4-year-old son. “When I would 
come home from work during the pandemic, I would open the door and my 
son would be jumping for joy to see me. Having him there welcoming me 
was wonderful, especially if I was feeling sad. We were potty training and 
sleep training, and we were happy to have this bit of normalcy during the 
pandemic.” 
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Daphnee stresses the importance of following your heart in all of life’s 
choices. “Don’t let other people’s perceptions define who you are. I found 
happiness, and that’s what saved me.”  Daphnee credits her wife as her 
greatest supporter. “She gave me the strength to get through COVID and 
championed me through graduate school.”

Daphnee completed her master’s degree as a Clinical Nurse Leader in 
December, and in April she began a new role as Assistant Nurse Director 
of the Medicine Division. “I love nursing, and this is a great organization. 
Despite everything that happened this past year, my leaders and mentors gave 
me so much support and helped me become a stronger leader. I’m fortunate 
and blessed to work with a group of people who believe in me. Despite the 
tough times, when you have great people behind you, the sky is the limit.” 
Though she loves being at the bedside, her goal is to follow in the footsteps 
of the wonderful leaders at her hospital and become a Nurse Director at 
Brigham. “We may never, ever go back to the way things were prior to the 
pandemic, but that may be a good thing.”
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